UNofficial Stanton Township Annual meeting Minutes


March 14th, 2023
31186 40th Avenue Way

Cannon Falls, MN 55009

Clerk Cheryle Peters called the meeting to order at 8:10 PM. (note: 13 residents signed the attendance roster.) No Zoom feature was available due to a lack of equipment operators.  Ken Burns offered his apologies.
The Pledge of Allegiance was recited.
Clerk, Cheryle Peters called for a motion to nominate a moderator for the evening.  Karen Slininger made a motion to nominate Ken Burns as moderator, for the meeting.  Nora Felton seconded the motion.  The motion passed by voice vote. Ken requested some assistance when referring to resident names.
Minutes of March 8th, 2022 Annual Meeting

Cheryle read aloud the 2022 Unapproved Stanton Township Annual Meeting Minutes; Danny Lundell made a motion to approve the minutes from March 8th, 2022. Mark Anderson seconded the motion.  The motion passed by voice vote. No opposition was heard.  

Ken Burns invited Goodhue County Sheriff ‘s Office Deputy Mike Jensen, to address the audience. Ken thanked him for his service, particularly in regard to the encroachments of the Rights of Way.  Deputy Jensen introduced himself and thanked the audience for the opportunity to speak.  He spoke briefly about the department’s efforts regarding a variety of topics including:
· Assistance With Property Condition Issues

· Rights of Way Encroachment

· Goodhue County Sheriff’s Department Annual Report Documents
· Baby Death Case 1999-2003 Solved
· Sheriff Kelley Re-Elected-New Chief Deputy Jon Huneke-20Years’ Experience

· Many Retirements- 240 Years of Experience Discharged to Civilian Life
· Recruitment of Deputies-Short Staffed by Six Officers-Replacements Need Trainers
· Deputy Visits to the Township are Targeted to Occur Every Other Month

Deputy Jensen invited questions: Danny Lundell asked how many officers are short from the force; Deputy Jensen replied that six officers have been added, filling the gap, however trainers are needed.  
Explaining the reading of Checks and Deposits, Ken Burns called for a motion to suspend reading of the details of “Checks and Deposits.”Bob Benson made a motion to suspend the reading of the details of “Checks and Deposits.”Jeff Davis seconded the motion.  The motion passed; no opposition was heard.  
Road Report Expenses for the Year of 2022:

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Gravel Including Labor For Spreading and Shaping
Chloride

Chloride Reimbursements
	$48,071.59
	
	
	
	

	
	$20,061.60
	
	
	
	

	
	$10,450.00
	
	
	
	

	Net Chloride
	$9,611.60
	
	
	
	

	Tree Removal and Spray Including Boom Mower Rental
Reimbursement from the Northern Star Council BSA

Net Tree Removal and Spray


	$10,240.00 

  $1,000.00

  $9,240.00
	
	
	
	

	Black Top Repairs                        

Road Signs Purchased and Delivered
	  $3,500.00
  $9,078.06

	
	
	
	

	Randolph Hampton Fire District

Cannon Valley Rural Fire Association
Total Fire Protection


	$21,654.56

$15,299.49

$36,954.05


	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	


Bob Benson, Chair of the Town Board, began by thanking the audience for coming out to attend the meeting.   Township roadway major expenses for 2022 were given as:  gravel $48, 071.59; chloride $20,061.60; Chloride reimbursements were $10,450.00 for a net expense of $9,611.60. 

Tree/Brush /Noxious Weed Removal reflects a $1,500 contribution from the Northern Star Council BSA. 
Black Top Repair was stated as $3,500.00.

Total Fire Protection was stated as: $36,954.05
Randolph/Hampton Fire District: $21,654.56
Cannon Falls Rural Fire Association: $15,299.49

Heavy Equipment Replacements:
Tractor  $110, 900.00
Mower    $11,600.00

Signs purchased and delivered: $9,078.06  
Major Receipts were stated as $61,034.13 from the second half of American Rescue Program Act Funds.  
Township expenses from those funds: 

$50,000 toward the tractor

$11,600 toward the mower
$  9,078.06 toward road signs

$  7,693 toward automatic door opener

Bob Benson invited questions; none were heard.  Ken Burns thanked Bob for the report.  
Reading of the Board of Audit Report for the Year of 2022- Clerk Cheryle Peters read aloud
the mandated CTAS report, Schedule 1.  The reading of Schedule 9 was suspended. The Treasurer’s written Report was available in hard copy. 
Questions: Interaction Between Board, Residents and Guests: Moderator, Ken Burns, invited interaction.  
Ken Burns, again, apologized for the technical situation with Zoom; Regularly Scheduled Planning Commission and Town Board meetings will be cast via Zoom.  Ruth Sternitsky commented on the value of the Zoom meeting option.  
Karen Slininger approached the podium to speak. She stated that she serves on the Town Board, but her address is to the people of Stanton Township.  Ms. Slininger noted that the township ought to be out and front with high quality roads.  She asserted that more than one road is in a disappointing state of repair, needing more regular maintenance.  
She stated that she had consulted with  grader operators outside of Stanton Township; the standard operating procedure is to blade the gravel, fill the potholes, and then grade them out before too much settling or packing takes place.
With concern about spring melt and drainage, Karen continued with comments regarding the status of culverts in the township and raised the question: Are their locations obvious? Are they checked regularly for blockage. 
Karen reported that in 2021 a traffic counter device was used to monitor traffic on Sciota Trail for one week in July.  Sciota Trail West is about one mile long within Stanton Township jurisdiction.  The counter indicated 2,057 cars for the week, 200-300 cars per day.  

According to Jeff Davis’s research, Iowa Gov. and the University of Minnesota publish literature that asserts that the average township road is built to accommodate approximately 100 cars per day; the degree of use demands increased frequency of maintenance or a fundamental change of use.  
Karen Slininger reported that the maintenance crew had worked app. 814 hours: April to October; 500 hours;

November to March, 314 hours; She proposed an increase in maintenance hours for the season of April to October.  She requested support and guidance from the people to move forward.  
Jeff Davis added that he had noticed, on his drive to the Town Hall, tire tracks indicating that drivers are taking the edges and oncoming, likely to avoid the potholes on Sciota Trail.  He would suggest a cost analysis for a rebuild of the road’s infrastructure.  Additional use, relative to the new Kyak/Canoe launch area off of Sciota Trail and 4th Avenue Way, is yet to be determined at this point.  There are multiple agricultural businesses in the area, as well.  There are no school bus routes in July; the school year bus use would be in addition to the count in July.  

Scott Olson recommended that a private contractor should be engaged for service to the township, as some other townships are known to do.     

Reviewing the Road and Bridge Fund, added maintenance was discussed; $177,000 was received with additional sources, notably the Road Allotment per Mary’s records, and $121,000 was spent.  Ken Burns noted that more of the budget could be spent from the Road and Bridge Fund. Jeff Davis made a recommendation to adjust the pay scale for the Road Maintenance department.  Rob Tate so moved; Mark Anderson seconded the motion.  The motion passed by a voice vote.  No opposition was heard.  

Rob Tate asserted that more of the Road and Bridge Fund Levied could and should be spent on roads and the maintenance thereof. Agreeing on one point, with Karen Slininger, Mr. Tate asserted that road maintenance needed ordinary but more frequent attention.  
Bob Benson made a recommendation to raise the pay for plow drivers.  Ruth Sternitzky agreed.  Julie Hughes agreed, as well; a potential hire might be more likely to apply.  Jeff Davis noted that Goodhue County pays low to mid$20’s per hour starting; MNdot pays high $20’s, to start + benefits.  Mary Lundell made a recommendation to the Town Board Supervisors to go on a ride along with a plow driver.  
Hannah Regenscheid, former New Trier City Clerk, stated that New Trier had received some Legislative dollars for repairs to Hogan Avenue, approx. $300,000.  Ken Burns reported that the township had applied for some MNdot grant money.  The design of the program wasn’t intended for townships, but the township was encouraged to apply regardless; no funds were awarded to Stanton Township.  Mary Lundell encouraged voters to contact their legislators regarding funding that would be dedicated specifically to township roads.  
Hiring was discussed as a challenge in the current labor market.  Some brief discussion ensued. The township competes with urban wages and benefits, with fewer applicants at large.  Pay reviews are planned for the near future, at a Regularly Scheduled Town Board meeting, as part of the hiring process.  Bob Benson suggested that other townships be contacted to survey and compare pay rates.

Some discussion ensued regarding the Re-Zone Project; Jeff Davis, Stanton Township Planning Commissioner, noted that zoning can restrict building sizes beyond intent.  The project was commissioned to systematically review zonings, to determine what might be appropriate, re-zoning multiple parcels within sections.  Hannah Regenscheid noted that the project report is finished, complete with recommendations, and available for review.  A Special Joint Town Board and Planning Commission meeting would be scheduled for public review of the recommendations from the Planning Commission.  
Some brief discussion ensued regarding preparations and processing for Planning Commission meetings.  

Bob Benson noted that a pay increase might be needed to attract more applicants to the Road Crew.  Karen Slininger made a motion requesting permission from the citizens to support pay increases to the maintenance department. Jeff Davis seconded the motion to support pay increases for the maintenance department.  Some discussion ensued. 

Karen Slininger rescinded her motion.  Rob Tate made a new motion that the citizens indicate their support, to the Town Board, to process an updated and more competitive pay schedule, for the current as well as future hires, to the township maintenance department. Town Board authority to do so, was noted in some brief discussion. Mark Anderson seconded the motion.  The motion passed by voice vote.  No opposition was heard.  
Ken Burns noted that MNdot had been approached, some years ago, to limit road speed. The process was prohibitive.  
Possible resources were noted: dedicated funding from the legislature for townships, Greg Isakson, Goodhue County Public Works, Kayak Launch area.  

Some discussion ensued regarding Planning Commission applicant process.

Cheryle Peters reported that the township had received a letter from Bob Gonsior and Bart Hoven representing the Goodhue County Fair; as Goodhue County Fair Officers, they had requested a monetary donation for facility improvements.  Ken Burns read the letter aloud. Cheryle reported that Goodhue County Historical Society had not sent a letter to request a donation. Rob Tate made a motion to donate $200 to the Goodhue County Fair and $200 to the Goodhue County Historical Society.  Mary Lundell seconded the motion to donate $200 to each organization.  The motion passed; no opposition was heard.  
Review of the Levy and Budget: 

Town Board Treasurer, Mary Lundell, summarized the update for Fire Protection expensed to the Cannon Valley Rural Fire Association as an unknown for the time, due to ongoing negotiations with the City of Cannon Falls.  Karen Slininger reported that the city would like to raise the township’s current obligations by 40%.  The Fire Association has proposed a 4% increase.  
Mary reported that the Town Board recommended no increase at the Annual Board of Audit meeting. She noted that the electorate is allowed to vote, by statute, to raise the levy.   Each Fund must be voted on individually:
Vote on Levy- Payble in the Year 2024:

Rob Tate made a motion to levy $36,000 for the General Fund. Nora Felton seconded the motion to levy $36,000 in the General Fund.  The motion passed by a voice vote.  No opposition was heard.   
Nora Felton made a motion to levy $130,000 for the Road and Bridge Fund; Mark Anderson seconded the motion to levy $130,000 in the Road and Bridge Fund. The motion passed by a voice vote.  No opposition was heard.  
Rob Tate made a motion to levy $34,000 for the Heavy Equipment Replacement Fund.  Bob Benson seconded the motion to levy $34,000 in the Heavy Equipment Fund. The motion passed by a voice vote. No opposition was heard.    

Bob Benson made a motion to levy $38,000 for the Fire Fund.  Danny Lundell seconded the motion to levy $38,000 in the Fire Fund.   The motion passed by a voice vote.  No opposition was heard.
Rob Tate made a motion to levy $2,000 for the Building Fund. Mark Anderson seconded the motion to levy $2000 for the Building Fund.   The motion passed by voice vote.  No opposition was heard. 
Treasurer, Mary Lundell, summarized the total 2024 Stanton Township Levy as $240,000 representing no increase in the total; Bob Benson made a motion to accept the total 2024 levy, as $240,000.  Danny Lundell seconded the motion to accept the total 2024 levy, as $240,000.  The motion passed. No opposition was heard.  Ken thanked Mary for the summary.  
Karen Slininger made a motion to appoint the Beacon as the official newspaper, the front door of the Town Hall as the official posting place, Tuesday, March 12th, for the 2024 Annual Meeting date and time, 8:10pm. Rob Tate seconded the motion.  The motion passed by voice vote.   No opposition was heard.  
Call for the Election Results of Two Races:

Three Year Term Supervisor-Bob Benson           28
Write Ins-                                                                  00
Blank Ballot                                                              04
Total Voters                                                              32
Two Year Term Treasurer- Mary Lundell           28
Write Ins                                                                      4
Blank Ballot                                                               00                        

Total Voters_______________________________32              


                                 
Old Business:  ARPA Funds- Treasurer, Mary Lundell, briefly described ARPA and reported that those funds have been received in the amount of $61, 034.13, for 2021. Another portion of the same amount was received in 2022 for a total ARPA obligation of $122,068.26.  The funds were dispersed, as reported, mostly in the Road Report, as a general benefit toward roads.
New Business: 
Adjournment:

Nora Felton made a motion to adjourn. Rob Tate seconded the motion. The motion passed by voice vote. Meeting adjourned at 10:10pm.

Ken Burns announced that the Board of Canvas would meet immediately to verify election counts.  (Note:  This is considered a paid board meeting.)

Respectfully Submitted__________________________________
   Cheryle A. Peters, 
   Clerk, Stanton Township










Page 6 of 6

